NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE VISUALLY HANDICAPPED

BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

NMSVH MAIN CAMPUS

ALAMOGORDO, NM

DECEMBER 15, 2000

I. Call to Order

The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President Donna Stryker at 8:44 a.m., Friday, December 15, 2000.  Board members present were: Donna Stryker, Katherine Ingold, Joe Salazar, Jim Salas, and Reta Jones. Staff members present were Acting Superintendent Dianna Jennings, Dereld Quillin, Capital Planning/Budget/Purchasing Officer, Dr. Kenalea Johnson, Director of Outreach, Dr. Jackie Wood, Director of Student Services, and Veronica Gallegos, Human Resources Coordinator.  John Williams, Executive Assistant was recording secretary.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance

Katherine Ingold led the audience in the pledge of allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America.

III.
Introduction of Guests

NMSVH Main Campus Staff members present were:  Alicia McAninch

Other guests present:  Mr. Larry Lorenzo, NSMVH Parent Advisory Council (arrived at 1:10 p.m.).

IV.
Announcements – Board Comments

Jim Salas – Wished everyone a good morning.    

Reta Jones – Wished everyone a good morning.  

Joe Salazar - Wished everyone a good morning

Katherine Ingold – Informed the Board that she attended the Veterans Day Celebration on the main campus.  Stated that during her visits to the campus she has had the opportunity to speak with members of the staff.  She stated that she is very pleased with the teamwork attitude that is evident on the campus.  The attitude and atmosphere is very positive, which in turn makes her feel very positive about NMSVH.  Stated that it is always good to be on campus.  

President Stryker – Stated that she is happy to be in attendance.  Wished everyone a safe and happy holiday season.  

V. Input

A. Parent Input.

No parent input.  

B. Public Input.  

No public input. 

VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President Stryker asked members of the Board of Regents if they had any input or changes to the agenda as presented.  Jim Salas recommended that the order of the finance-related items under Other Items be revised to provide a fluid sequence.  President Stryker concurred and stated that these items can be addressed in a different sequence other than what is listed on the agenda.  Katherine Ingold stated that there might be a need for two Executive Sessions.  President Stryker suggested that the Board hold a short Executive Session in the morning to accommodate a discussion under Limited Personnel Issues, and the regular Executive Session in the afternoon.  The Board concurred with President Stryker’s recommendation.  Joe Salazar stated that he has an appointment at the New Mexico Commission for the Blind this afternoon during lunch and asked for the board’s indulgence.  


B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of October 30, 2000.  

President Stryker asked the Board for any input or corrections to the presented minutes.  Jim Salas stated that during the agenda item regarding the Audit Exit Conference he believes that Denise Cooper, contracted auditor, reported that the suspense account balance on the latest trial balance was $520,000.00.  The minutes reflect a figure of $520.00.  Reta Jones pointed out that the figure reflected in the minutes is correct.  The $520.00 was the final figure after the suspense account balance was reconciled.  Katherine Ingold pointed out that under Section IX., Item C., Audit Exit Conference, references to “bank reconciliation” should read “bank statement reconciliation”.  Reta Jones pointed out an improper word use under Section IX., Item C., page 9.  The sentence which reads “Reta Jones asked that the files be e-mailed to her vice using express mail” would more correctly read “e-mailed instead of using express mail”.  These minor corrections will be made prior to publication of the approved minutes to the public.  Reta Jones stated that for the purpose of future agenda item scheduling, there is a provision in the State Statutes that allows audit exit conferences to be held under executive session, if the audit exit conference is held prior to the State Auditor’s acceptance of the audit report.  Once the State Auditor accepts the audit report they are public record and then must be discussed in open session.

C. Minutes, Special Meeting of November 11, 2000.

President Stryker asked the Board for any input or corrections to the presented minutes.  The Board had no comments or corrections.


D.
Minutes, Special Meeting of November 20, 2000.
President Stryker asked the Board for any input or corrections to the presented minutes.  The Board had no comments or corrections.


E.
Board Meeting Schedule.

President Stryker asked if the Board had any input or corrections to the presented Board Meeting schedule.  Reta Jones recommended that when the Board Meeting schedule is established for 2001-2002 the January Board meeting date be moved to later in the month so that it is not close to the holidays.  There were no other comments or corrections to the presented Board schedule.


F.
Superintendent Report.

Superintendent Jennings stated that in addition to her presented report she would like to add that on December 9, 2000, NMSVH had their staff Christmas Party and wished to thank the Good Times Committee for putting this event together.  There were 115 staff and family members in attendance.  The party was held in the gymnasium.  Entertainment was provided by Justin Burk's from maintenance and his families’ country western band.  Superintendent Jennings reported that NMSVH entered a float in the Christmas parade and received the first place award in the secular division.  The float is now parked in front of the Superintendent’s Residence where it is lit every evening for the public and students to enjoy.  Mike Sanchez and many other members of the staff did a great job planning and assembling the float.  Superintendent Jennings reported that Dr. Jackie Wood and Debbie Sanderson attended a meeting in Albuquerque where NMSVH was presented the Gold Standard Dining Award.  This award was presented in recognition of our outstanding campus dining facility.  The award was presented by Mr. Tim Durant, Assistant to Albuquerque Mayor Jim Baca.  The judging and presenting organization has also indicated that they would like to use the NMSVH dining facility as a model for other agencies.  Superintendent Jennings reported that Dereld Quillin and herself attended a Legislative Finance Committee (LFC) budgetary meeting in Santa Fe on December 14, 2000.  The LFC had questions regarding the school budget and operations, which gave Superintendent Jennings and Dereld Quillin the opportunity to address members of the LFC.  In general the interaction with the LFC was very positive.  Superintendent Jennings reported that the new bus that was ordered almost a year ago was received by the school a few weeks ago.  After a thorough inspection of the bus, and considering the unresponsiveness of the contractor to delivery date concerns, it was decided that the bus would be returned to the contractor.  Legal counsel was consulted on the legality of this action and reported that NMSVH was within the rights of the contract and the law to refuse delivery of the bus.  Superintendent Jennings stated that her major concern was the unresponsiveness of the manufacturer.  If they were unresponsive during the building phase and delivery phase, she fears that they would not be responsive to warranty work after delivery and payment.  The Budget/Planning Officer will publish a new bid request and new bids will be collected, reviewed, and a recommendation brought back to the Board.  Katherine Ingold expressed her pleasure in seeing the Superintendent’s involvement in activities and business throughout the community and State.  Joe Salazar commended Superintendent Jennings on the correspondence that she sent to the Principal Analyst of the LFC, and the State Superintendent of Education.  This type of correspondence between the Superintendent and State agencies is healthy for the school.  

UPON A MOTION by Reta Jones, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to accept the Board Agenda as revised, the minutes of the regular meeting of October 30, 2000 as amended, the minutes of the special meeting of November 11, 2000 as presented, the minutes of the special meeting of November 20, 2000 as presented, the Board Meeting Schedule as presented, and the Superintendent’s Report as presented.  (carried unanimously)  

VI. Business and Finance.

A. Personnel Report.

President Stryker asked members of the Board if they had any questions, comments, or concerns regarding the Personnel Report.  Reta Jones asked if the Payroll Manager position was advertised prior to hiring?  Superintendent Jennings stated that the Payroll Manager position was handled as an emergency hire.  

B. Monthly Investment Report – September.

President Stryker asked members of the Board if they had any questions, comments, or concerns regarding the Investment Report.  Reta Jones asked if any projections have been made on the impact of the investment report data to the budget?  Dereld Quillin stated that impact projections have not been done.  Reta Jones stated that impact projections need to be done.  Dereld Quillin reported that impact projections would be accomplished.  President Stryker suggested that if fluctuations in investments are seen the budgetary impact should be determined.  

UPON A MOTION by Reta Jones, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to accept the Personnel Report as presented, and Monthly Investment Report for September as presented.  (carried unanimously)

VII.
Executive Session.

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Reta Jones, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 9:03 a.m. Friday, December 15, 2000, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues.  Roll call vote:  Jim Salas – aye, Reta Jones – aye, Joe Salazar – aye, Katherine Ingold – aye, President Stryker – aye.   Present in the Executive Session will be members of the Board of Regents, and Superintendent Dianna Jennings.  

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Joe Salazar, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 9:40 a.m., Friday, December 15, 2000 where the only item discussed Limited Personnel Issues.   Roll Call Vote:  Jim Salas – aye, Reta Jones – aye, Joe Salazar – aye, Katherine Ingold – aye, President Stryker – aye.

VIII. Major Focus – Informational Resource Center

The NSMVH Board of Regents and Superintendent were provided a tour of the NMSVH Instructional Resource Center by Ruthie Ford, and Dr. Kenalea Johnson.

IX.
Other Items.


A.
Space Utilization Study Update.
Mr. Rem Alley of Alley & Associates was present to provide an update on the ongoing Space Utilization Study to the Board of Regents.  Mr. Alley reported that he was originally asked to do a space utilization study of the NMSVH main campus.  He stated that he feels that he is done with the space study portion of this project.  He also stated that he feels that with the information that he has gathered he has developed plans for where he feels programs and functions should be located on the NMSVH campus.  Mr. Alley stated that he feels that the majority of the functions at NMSVH should remain where they are presently located.  But in almost every case there is major remodeling needed on the campus to allow efficient use of the facilities.  Many of the buildings at NMSVH are very old, but very well maintained.  Due to the age of the buildings they no longer function as efficiently as they should.  Almost every building requires major remodeling at this point.  Mr. Alley stated that this is something that is inevitable on all campuses.  On-going remodeling for updating facility function is a constant.  Due to the age of many of the buildings at NMSVH remodeling is very difficult to accomplish.  But all of the buildings can be brought up-to-date and made far more functional.  Mr. Alley stated that he feels it is important for the campus to have a clearly identified “front door”, a building that is clearly identifiable as the main administration building.  At the beginning of his study it was very hard to identify where you start on the campus.  Now that the Superintendent’s Office, and parts of administration have moved into the “Old Teachers Cottage”, we have a starting point on the campus.  The “Old Teachers Cottage” is an ideal, comfortable location for a campus reception area.  The location, access, and parking are ideal for a campus reception area.  It is also has a comfortable, welcoming atmosphere inside.  Mr. Alley reviewed other changes around the campus.  A major problem at NMSVH is the location of the school library.  The location was a problem when it was located on the second floor of the education building.  While the new temporary location of the library may be safer, it is not an ideal location because it is not centrally located on the campus.  It is also not a comfortable, inviting location for the students.  Mr. Alley stated that a school library should be an open, comfortable, and centrally located building.  A place that is inviting to the students.  A place where the students want to go “hang out”.  This is not the type of atmosphere that the west end of San Andres can provide.  Mr. Alley stated that for the long-term he feels that the Board and staff have to determine an ideal location for the school library.  With the proper location the school library can be the focal point of NMSVH.  Mr. Alley stated that it is his opinion that the ideal location for the school library would be in Bert Reeves.  He feels that Bert Reeves is not presently being used to its fullest potential.  Bert Reeves would be an ideal location for the school library because it is centrally located on the campus, close to education, and offers the potential for an open, comfortable floor plan.  The location also offers easy accessibility from the parking areas, and is not hidden from the public view.  Mr. Alley feels that the auditorium in Bert Reeves should remain in the building.  The square footage of the rest of the building is sufficient to make the library a showcase for NMSVH.   The majority of the student library services could be housed in the east wing of the Bert Reeves building.  The square footage of the east wing is comparable to the square footage that was being used in the second floor of the education building.  The west wing of Bert Reeves would make a great staff library.  Mr. Alley envisions the Bert Reeves building as a student library, staff library, auditorium, and conference center for small seminars/conferences.  Mr. Alley stated that another change that needs to be done is the consolidation of records into one central location.  At the present time we have records scattered around the campus which is very inefficient and can result in records loss.  Mr. Alley stated that he has discussed his vision for Bert Reeves with the Superintendent and with those staff members who will be affected by the project, specifically those staff who currently work in Bert Reeves.  The Superintendent and staff were very receptive and supportive of the concept.  The general consensus was that the Bert Reeves building could be put to better use.  Mr. Alley stated that he has closely looked at each building on the main campus and has made notes on the renovations that are necessary in each.  He reported that every building renovation would have to have a cost assigned to it.  Of primary concern is the safety aspect of the campus buildings.  Mr. Alley cited sprinkler system installation as a safety example.  Another area that needs to be looked at is the utilization of the bowling alley.  Mr. Alley feels that the bowling alley is infrequently used by the students.  This is a high maintenance area, one that requires a great deal of ongoing maintenance, with very little utilization.  Mr. Alley reported that his opinion on the bowling alley is not one that is shared by members of the staff.  Some of the staff feel that the bowling alley is unique to the campus and would be utilized more with better incorporation into the recreational activities.  Mr. Alley stated that he also spoke with some of the student population to ascertain their ideas regarding the campus.  Mr. Alley reported that the students were very cooperative in sharing their ideas.  The students shared some very strong opinions regarding recreation.  Many of the students feel that there should be more separation in recreational activities between the younger and older students.  In the students opinion the television rooms and game rooms provide no separation between age groups.  Mr. Alley stated that the recreation facility is an important facility at NMSVH.  But he feels that we need to look at how it functions so that the students have the separation by ages.  This will increase overall use of the recreational facility.  Mr. Alley reported that the Ditzler Auditorium also has some major problems.  Of particular concern is access to the stage.  Part of the access problem is due to the stage being too high.  Maximum stage height should be about 33 inches.  The Ditzler Auditorium stage is approximately 5 feet.  Lowering of the stage height would allow the installation of a ramping system, which is appropriate to the auditorium.  Mr. Alley stated that the renovations that he has specifically addressed at this meeting, as well as the other renovations that will be addressed in his report, would need to be accomplished in phases.  He stated that he feels that NMSVH needs an aggressive master plan regarding campus renovations that will keep the resident facility relevant to the school’s mission.  The master plan should addresses the phases necessary to accomplish the renovations with cost estimates of each phase included.  This will provide a tool for NMSVH when seeking funding for campus renovations.  Public schools within the State of New Mexico are required to have a master plan.  NMSVH needs to have a similar plan.  The master plan should include a brief history of the school, and statistics that show the need within the State for the school’s residential services.  This information will act as justification for the facility renovation aspect of the master plan.  A master plan such as the one proposed will be a valuable tool for seeking funding from the State.  Mr. Alley asked members of the Board if this type of plan is what is desired.  Jim Salas stated that he is in support of the plans that Mr. Alley presented for the Bert Reeves building.  Jim Salas stated that he recognizes the need for facility renovation and the need to ensure that the facilities are being used to their capability.  Jim Salas stated that he also wants to ensure that the spaces that are used by staff are being used to their fullest capabilities, and provide sufficient space to allow for efficiency of operation.  He also stated that he supports the idea of centralizing records, which will provide for the protection of valuable documentation.  Mr.  Alley also recommended that the east wing of Jack Hall be put to better use by moving the audio/visual office, and Animal Safari to another location on campus, and moving classroom functions to the spaces.  He also indicated that San Andres could be better utilized to house more of the administrative support functions, as well as the Boardroom.  He feels that at the present time there is a lot of wasted space in San Andres.  Reta Jones stated that she supports the concept of a master site plan.  She stated that she is not sure how to approach funding of the renovations from the State Legislature, but she feels that the Board is receptive to approaching the State Legislature for special appropriation funding as it relates to capital expenditures.  This will allow NMSVH to cease using its operating funds for capital expenditures.  Reta Jones expressed concern about a 5 to 10 year time frame.  She is concerned that NMSVH may not be able to obtain capital funding from the State Legislature annually for that long of a period.  We are not a public school and she expressed concerns about the State Legislatures receptiveness to our requests annually over a 5 to 10 year period.   Reta Jones asked Rem Alley if he has a sense for the total cost for the renovations of the main campus.  Mr. Alley stated that initially we are looking at a cost of several million dollars to get the library relocated to Bert Reeves, and the present Bert Reeves functions to other areas on campus.  He feels that these renovations and relocations could run as high as 3 million dollars.  Mr.  Alley stated that all of the aspects of the Bert Reeves renovation and library relocation are the major hurtles to the facility master plan.  If this step can be accomplished then the other steps can be spread out over a period of years.  Reta Jones asked what is involved in the library relocation to Bert Reeves that would drive the cost up to 3 million dollars?  Mr.  Alley stated that the Bert Reeves building would need interior renovation which includes the removal of interior walls, installation of proper lighting and electrical, and the purchase of appropriate library furnishing.  In order for the Bert Reeves library to be efficient as well as the campus focal point it should be state-of-the-art.   In addition the 3 million-dollar figure includes the renovation of spaces to facilitate the relocation of the functions that presently reside in the Bert Reeves building.  Reta Jones asked Mr. Alley if he was prepared to put together a package that could be presented to the legislature for capital funding, and how long would it take to put this package together?  Mr. Alley stated that he would be the primary person working on this package.  The first phase of the space utilization study was the most difficult because of the amount of research and on-site work that was necessary.  Mr. Alley stated that he still needs to establish remodeling costs for every area of his master plan.  The initial master plan will not need to have details on each area of renovation with associated costs, but the concept for the renovation.  The critical area will be the renovation of Bert Reeves and associated renovations/relocations.  This step will be the first one that will need details and costs.  Mr. Alley did not indicate how long it would take to put together a proposal for the Bert Reeves renovation/library relocation.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels that obtaining funding for renovations of NMSVH from the State Legislature will not be an easy task.  From speaking with members of the Legislative Finance Committee and Commission on Higher Education it is apparent that they feel that our facilities are state-of-the-art.  This is partly due to their comparison to the School for the Deaf.  It will be a tough sell – but possible.  The biggest hurtle will be changing perceptions.  Reta Jones asked if there are any health and safety issues that need priority placement on the master plan?  Mr. Alley stated that there appears to be a great number of ADA issues on the campus, which need priority attention.  Reta Jones stated that the initial package that will be submitted for funding should reflect the library renovation/relocation, and ADA compliance.  Jim Salas stated that funding requests that go before the State Legislature must emphasize educational or health and safety related capital projects.  Superintendent Jennings asked Mr. Alley to address the asbestos that is in Garrett Dormitory.  Mr. Alley explained that the asbestos contained in the ceiling in Garrett Dormitory is encapsulated which keeps it from posing any health risk.  However every time that there is a roof leak you need to remove the area that absorbed water and repair the area.  Mr. Alley stated that he would get a price to completely remove the asbestos from Garrett Dormitory.  At the current time Mr. Alley believes that the Garrett Dormitory is the only building on campus that could pose a potential asbestos problem for the students in the future.  Reta Jones stated that asbestos removal of Garrett Dormitory could be included in the same legislative request as the library, and health/safety issues.  Mr. Alley stated that consideration should also be given to including a sprinkler system in the education building into that same legislative request.  Joe Salazar stated his support of a facilities master plan.  He stated that he is concerned about the under-utilization of space on the main campus.  He specifically cited the Recreation building.  Joe Salazar asked if we have too much space for the Recreation Center?  Would a smaller facility be more efficient?  Mr. Alley stated that he had not thought of the Recreation Center in that way.  He stated that he does feel that there needs to be more separation within the facility, by age group.  This would provide better space utilization.  Mr. Alley stated that he does not feel that using the basement of the building for recreation purposes is a good use of that space.   Joe Salazar stated that he is concerned about the safety of using the basement for recreation given the fact that the outside stairwells have been closed off.  Mr. Alley stated that a gradual outside walkway to the basement would be much more useable than the old stairwells.  Joe Salazar asked if it would be possible to have recreation centers within each dormitory instead of having one recreation center for the entire campus?  Mr. Alley stated that that is a good idea.  He stated that once the library is relocated to Bert Reeves the campus will see that it will become a social area for the students, which will shift some of the focus from the Recreation building.  Mr. Alley stated that he feels that there will remain a need for a separate Recreation building, but the use of the space within the building can be better utilized.  Katherine Ingold voiced her agreement to the recommendations made by Mr. Alley.  She stated that she sees the master plan presented in segments so that proper phasing could be presented for funding.  Joe Salazar stated that it was his understanding that the foundation of the Bert Reeves was faulty and questioned whether the building could handle the weight of the library.  Mr. Alley stated that the quality of soil in the county is a concern.  He believes that the problem at Bert Reeves was water accumulation around the foundation of the building.  This water accumulation problem and associated soil stability problem can be remedied.  Joe Salazar asked if moving the “rolling stacks” from Bert Reeves to the second floor of the education building would create the same building stability problems.  Mr. Alley stated that he has not noticed any major structural problems with the education building.  He reported that he had a structural engineer look at the idea of moving the “rolling stacks” to the second floor of education.  The library on the second floor of education is set up for approximately 125 lbs. per square foot.  The “rolling stacks” are a little over 125 lbs. per square foot.  The structural engineer suggested that the aisles be laid out in a fashion that reduces the concentration of the loads.  This would allow us to keep within the 125 lbs. per square foot.  Mr. Alley stated that he has not seen anything that he would consider as structural failure in the education building.  The structural engineer reported that the second floor of education could handle the “rolling shelves” if that is where the decision is made to move them.  President Stryker stated that it is her understanding that a master plan had been asked for by the Board, but changes to the development of a master plan changed after Mr. Alley began his research of the campus facilities.  She stated that she would like to see a master plan, by priority of health and safety issues, with pricing provided.  A plan presented in this fashion could then be presented to the Legislative Finance Committee and Commission on Higher Education.  President Stryker asked if something could be done that would also show what renovations could be accomplished without incurring a tremendous cost?  Mr. Alley said that this information could be incorporated into the plan.  President Stryker stated that NMSVH has the opportunity to achieve historical status in the registry.  She stated that she understands that achievement of historical status may also present opportunities for financing of some of these projects.  President Stryker asked Mr. Alley if he would be able to assist in obtaining some of this financing, or assist with obtaining additional financing through grants or federal funding.  Mr. Alley stated that he is not an expert in the area of funding.  He stated that direct appropriations are not impossible to obtain if you can get support from outside of the local legislatures.  President Stryker asked Rem Alley when he feels that he would have a master plan available for review by the Board?  She asked this question because she realizes that no forward movement can be made without first having the plan.  Mr. Alley stated that he can present a draft of the plan to the Board by February 2001, and a smooth plan available by the March 2001 Board meeting.  Jim Salas pointed out that the Board of Regents does not meet in March 2001, so the final report would not be presented until April 2001.  President Stryker asked Mr. Alley if the report that he will present in April 2001 would have the projected cost of each phase?  Mr. Alley stated that it is his intention to provide a projected cost for recommended work to each building addressed in the master plan.  The report will include a cover page, which will address summary and conclusions.  This will be the most important page for the State Legislators.  President Stryker asked if there were anymore questions from the Board.  No further questions or comments were offered.  President Stryker thanked Mr. Alley for his work on the space utilization study/facilities master plan, and for his input into today’s meeting.

B. Psychological Counseling Contract.

Superintendent Jennings submitted a recommendation to the Board to extend the current counseling services contract with The Counseling Center for a period of one year, October 15, 2000 to October 14, 2001.  If approved, and upon completion of the one-year extension, the total period for the current contract will be three years.  At the conclusion of this one-year extension it is the intention of administration to issue a request for proposal (RFP) for the 2001-2002 school year.  Due to the lateness of putting this contract out to bid and the lack of notification on the part of NMSVH,  The Counseling Center was under the assumption that we had already entered into a contract for the new period and has been providing counseling services to NMSVH for this school year.  Reta Jones stated that she knows that contracts can be extended, but the extension stipulations must be included in the original RFP.  She asked what contract period was stipulated in the RFP.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the RFP stipulated a multi-year contract period up to 4 years.  President Stryker asked Dereld Quillin if he anticipates cleaning up the contract tracking procedures so that NMSVH no longer exceeds contract periods before renewal and new award?  Dereld Quillin stated that he has already put procedures in places that will eliminate late submission of contract recommendations.  Katherine Ingold asked if we have a member on staff with the qualifications to provide the counseling that we are contracting out?  Superintendent Jennings stated that we have a Mental Health Counselor that coordinates the services provided by the contracted counseling provider.  Our Mental Health Counselor has a direct caseload that she works with on campus.  We also have a Psychologist that conducts a large amount of the psychological testing on campus.  She works closely with the Mental Health Counselor on transition and behavioral intervention plans.  

UPON A MOTION by Reta Jones, seconded by Jim Salas, the Board moved to approve a one-year contract extension to The Counseling Center to provide counseling services to NMSVH over the period October 15, 2000 to October 14, 2001.  (carried unanimously)

C. Drug & Alcohol Contract.

Dereld Quillin presented a recommendation to the Board to award the contract for drug and alcohol testing to B&B Drug Screening L.L.C for a period of one calendar year.  Katherine Ingold stated that on review of the RFP, bids, reviews, and recommendation she noted that the RFP calls for submission of an insurance certificate as part of the bid package.  She noted that The Safety Institute proposal contained an insurance certificate, but B&B Drug Screening’s proposal did not.  Dereld Quillin stated that B&B Drug Screening did send an insurance certificate but it was inadvertently omitted from the proposal package that was provided to the Board.  Dereld Quillin was able to provide a copy of the insurance certificate to the Board prior to the conclusion of the Board meeting.  Katherine Ingold stated that she also noticed that the RFP requests information on the experience of the employees who will be conducting the drug & alcohol screening.  The Safety Institute provided the information on all of its employees.  B&B Drug Screening only provided brief information on two of its employees.  Katherine Ingold stated that on reviewing the bid proposals and evaluations she noted that B&B Drug Screening received higher ratings during the evaluation process but she has reservations on how the ratings were assigned when she feels that there is required information that was not provided.  Dereld Quillin stated that the price structure proposed by B&B Drug Screening for the non-federal mandated testing was more advantageous to NMSVH than the price structure that was quoted by The Safety Institute.  This counted for 10% of the evaluation rating.  Dereld Quillin reported that he has been in contact with B&B Drug Screening to clarify information that was contained in their proposal.  B&B Drug Screening has two employees that do their test collecting and evaluation analysis.  Information on these two employees was provided in the bid proposal submitted by B&B Drug Screening.  B&B Drug Screening also sub-contracts some of their testing procedures.  B&B Drug Screening also reported that they are in the process of opening a testing facility in Alamogordo.  Katherine Ingold pointed out that services contracted by NMSVH cannot be sub-contracted out without the approval of NMSVH.  Katherine Ingold asked if administration is basing their recommendation on the pricing aspect of the proposals?  Dereld Quillin stated that after reviewing the two proposals that were received he feels that both bidders appear to have adequate background in drug & alcohol testing.  He feels that some of the work that has been conducted by B&B Drug Screening is more applicable to the type of work that will be needed by NMSVH.  The proposal submitted by The Safety Institute addresses a high degree of experience providing services to public schools, while B&B Drug Screening lists a more diversified list of experience.   Katherine Ingold asked Dereld Quillin if he feels comfortable with the amount of information that was provided by B&B Drug Screening?  Dereld Quillin stated that between the information that was provided in the proposal, and the information that he obtained through direct contact with B&B Drug Screening, he feels comfortable with the information.  Katherine Ingold asked Dereld Quillin if he also contacted The Safety Institute.  Dereld Quillin stated that he also spoke with a representative from The Safety Institute.  Superintendent Jennings stated that The Safety Institute has been contracted to provide drug and alcohol testing for NMSVH in the past.  Because of this NMSVH has first hand experience with the work of The Safety Institute.  Reta Jones stated that she feels that all of our professional service contracts should provide a multi-year option.   She noted that the drug & alcohol testing contract does not provide a multi-year option while the counseling services contract provides for a multi-year option.  This way if we are receiving good professional services from a contractor we do not have to go through the annual process of submitting a request for proposal, collecting bids, evaluating, and bringing recommendations to the Board.  We can just extend the contract.  Dereld Quillin stated that he would change contracts as they come up for renewal.

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Joe Salazar, the Board moved to award the drug & alcohol testing contract to B&B Drug Screening L.L.C. for the period December 15, 2000 to December 14, 2001 subject to the receipt of the appropriate insurance certificate from B&B Drug Screening L.L.C.  

Discussion.  Reta Jones asked if the references for B&B Drug Screening have been checked?  Dereld Quillin stated that the references for B&B Drug Screening have not been checked.  

AMENDED MOTION:  Katherine Ingold amended her motion to read:  to award the drug & alcohol testing contract to B&B Drug Screening L.L.C. for the period December 15, 2000 to December 14, 2001 subject to the receipt of the appropriate insurance certificate from B&B Drug Screening L.L.C., and the completion of a successful reference check.  Motion seconded by Joe Salazar.  (carried unanimously)

D. Preschool Air Handler Project/Environmental Update.

Superintendent Jennings reported that the preschool air handler project is underway and progress is going well.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels that Linda Lyle, NMSVH Preschool Principal, has done a great job in maintaining open communication between NMSVH and the preschool parents.  The parents seem very comfortable with the air handler project and environmental monitoring process, and the associated program changes that have been necessary.  The staff have been very flexible and have maintained a very positive attitude.  The staff have developed and implemented creative ways to provide services while the air handler construction work is underway.  Linda Lyle has indicated that the air handler project is on schedule and work is progressing smoothly.  It is anticipated that the air handler project will be completed by Christmas break.  Mr. Rem Alley has been to the project site and has also reported that the project is progressing well and completion by Christmas break is anticipated.  

E. Preschool Expansion.

The Board was presented with a written report on the Preschool Expansion prepared by Superintendent Jennings with input from Linda Lyle, NMSVH Preschool Principal.  President Stryker asked if Mr. Rem Alley has been involved in the preschool expansion.  Reta Jones reported that Mr. Alley has been involved in the preschool expansion.  Whenever the Preschool Expansion Committee had a potential site Mr. Alley would come up and assist with the site evaluation.  He has also provided Linda Lyle with a list of the site needs.  Reta Jones reported that Adelante has approached Linda Lyle regarding the Charter Hospital building that is available.  Adelante has proposed that NMSVH purchase the property at a price of approximately $6 million with the hopes that Adelante would purchase it from NMSVH sometime in the future, and then NMSVH could lease space in the facility.  This is not something that NMSVH is interested in pursuing.  Reta Jones stated that Linda Lyle has reported that she has been in contact with a realtor who will be assisting in a site search.  The new realtor has provided Linda Lyle with a comprehensive list of properties that may be suitable for the preschool.  Reta Jones briefed the Board on a possible site located on Candelera and Moon.  The site was previously a grocery store.  It is a large warehouse type structure on 4 acres of property, situated on a corner lot.  The structure is larger than 20K square feet.  The realtor will be faxing more information to Reta Jones.  The site is located in what is primarily a residential neighborhood.  The current asking price is $1.4 million, but the realtor has indicated that it can be purchased for less.  Reta Jones stated that when she looked at the pay-back period in terms of renting a 20K square foot site, it is less than 5 years.  Reta Jones asked the Board if they were interested in pursuing this property in terms of looking at the site and determining purchase price if the site is suitable.  In addition the Board would need to decide if they wish to explore property purchase instead of site lease.  Reta Jones stated that the actual facility cost amortizes at less than 5 years.  The site is not centrally located because it is not near the freeways.  However, it is not badly located.  It is located in a nice part of town.  President Stryker asked if the school was to purchase a site such as the one addressed by Reta Jones, does the school have to go through a lot of red tape to make the purchase?  Does the school have to get legislative approval for the purchase?  Reta Jones stated that legislative approval would have to be obtained.  But if our present Preschool facility was to sell for $650K, and we purchased the new site for $1.2 million, we will be out approximately $600K.  Katherine Ingold pointed out that we could certainly offer the seller less money for the site.  Reta Jones stated that if this facility looks good, the location is good, and the price is right, this will be one of the least expensive alternatives that we have looked at to date.  President Stryker stated that another way to save money on the purchase would be to see if the realtor would require a lower percentage as commission for the sale.  Commission on commercial property is very high.  President Stryker asked Reta Jones what the process would be for this purchase.  Reta Jones stated that we would have to sign a letter of intent with the seller subject to available financing.  This would allow us to secure the site while we go through the red tape that would be necessary with the State.  Of course the seller would have to agree to this action.  We have the finances in our reserve account, we would just have to obtain approval from the State for the increase in our approved budget, and approval for capital expenditure.  The Board voiced their interest in exploring this site further for possible purchase and relocation of the NMSVH Preschool.  Reta Jones stated that one thing that is in our favor is that this commercial site is not in a good commercial location.  Reta Jones stated that she would work with Linda Lyle and investigate this property further.  

F. Technology Grant.

Dr. Kenalea Johnson briefed the Board on a recently submitted grant proposal that if successful would provide funding to NMSVH that would be used for educational technology.  This grant would be for a three-year period, with the largest annual amount being approximately $1.5 million.  In addition to the grant proposal Dr. Johnson stated that she was able to include a large number of support letters.  Grant recipients will be chosen in March 2001.  Reta Jones asked if this is Department of Education funding?  Dr. Johnson indicated that it is IDEA money that comes from the U.S. Department of Education.  Reta Jones stated that New Mexico Department of Education also gets 21st Century Technology money.  Reta Jones stated that the New Mexico Division of Vocational Rehabilitation also has a lot of transition money for children.  Reta Jones stated that perhaps we need to explore the possibility of getting some of the available State funding.  Dr. Johnson stated that she has explored some of these funding sources and has determined that we do not have a large enough enrollment base that are high skilled Braille readers.  Reta Jones stated that some of this funding wouldn’t be available through grant programs.  This funding can be obtained by contacting the Director of the Division of Vocational Rehabilitation and briefing them on what we are currently doing at NMSVH.  Dr. Wood informed the Board that NMSVH is currently working with Ruidoso Public Schools and Alamogordo Public Schools in an effort to obtain transition funding.  Reta Jones encouraged research into funding that may be available through the New Mexico Department of Education and Department of Vocational Rehabilitation.  Dr. Johnson asked Reta Jones if she could provide the school with a list of the possible funding sources with the State.  Reta Jones stated that she would provide a copy to NMSVH.   President Stryker stated that a valuable resource for grant and funding opportunities would be a contact in Santa Fe for residential schools.  This would allow NMSVH to find out about grant and funding opportunities very early in the process.  Sometimes before entities find out about the opportunities.  President Stryker stated that she would contact Dr. Phil Hatlin with the Texas School for the Blind to find out about possible contacts.   She stated that she would provide Dr. Johnson with any information that she might obtain.   

G. Accounting System Software Implementation.

Dereld Quillin presented a Blackbaud consultant contract recommendation to the Board that would provide direct consultant services designed to assist in the implementation of the Blackbaud accounting system software.  The total cost of this contract recommendation is $18,000.00 and is justified as sole source under New Mexico Procurement Code, Article 13-1-126.  In support of this recommendation Dereld Quillin presented a Needs Assessment and Engagement Review prepared by Mr. Todd Fisher, Senior AFN Systems Consultant, Blackbaud, Inc.  Mr. Todd Fisher participated in the discussion regarding this agenda item via telephone conference.  Mr. Fisher reviewed his assessment and review with members of the Board, as well as his opinion on how the Blackbaud accounting system should be implemented.  Mr. Fisher stated that there is a lot of work that needs to be done in the existing Armor Accounting System before Blackbaud can be safely implemented.  While this work in Armor is being done there is a lot of training that can be accomplished by those members of the staff who will be responsible for the management of and input into the Blackbaud system.  Dereld Quillin asked Mr. Fisher to address the time-line for Blackbaud implementation.  Mr. Fisher reviewed the chart that was provided to members of the Board and attending guests.  Mr. Fisher stated that the length of the time-line is due mainly to the amount of work that will be necessary to clean up the Armor system before conversion to the Blackbaud system.  President Stryker asked members of the Board for questions or comments regarding the proposed time-line.  Reta Jones expressed concern regarding the excessive length of time proposed to implement the Blackbaud system.  She is concerned that too much time will be taken concentrating on the old Armor system when base-line figures for input into Blackbaud can be determined without the amount of work that is being proposed.  Mr. Fisher stated that his concern is that the current trial balances in Armor are not accurate to date.  These inaccurate balances are due to procedural errors and the ability to post single-sided journal entries in Armor.  To facilitate the transition Mr. Fisher recommended that identification be made of all transactions that are currently out of balance and make corresponding journal entries to first reverse out the single-sided entries, or remove them with the same methodology in which they were entered.  Then record the entries with the correct offsetting journal entries into the receivable side.  Mr. Fisher then recommended taking all of the Armor transactions from July 1, 1999 through June 30, 2000 and re-input them into a separate “company” in the Armor system.  This will allow “grabbing” each of those transactions, by period, and group them into the Blackbaud system.  Mr. Fisher stated that we would be in effect duplicating the transactions from the source system, Armor, into the Blackbaud system.  This will generate comparative income statements.  Reta Jones stated that this was not her understanding of how the implementation was going to be accomplished.  She stated that her understanding of the implementation, based on conversations during the last Board of Regents meeting, was that we were going to bring the Armor system up to date through June 30, 1999.  Then we were going to have all of the 1999/2000 activity entered into Blackbaud.  This was the plan because there were concerns about entering data into the Armor system, a system that we know is failing.  Reta Jones stated that it was never her understanding that we were going to convert data from Armor into the Blackbaud system.  Primarily because the chart of accounts for Armor is vastly different than the chart of accounts for Blackbaud.  This will not provide comparable numbers.  Superintendent Jennings stated that when Mr. Fisher was on campus he was briefed on the game plan as presented by Reta Jones.  Mr. Fisher expressed concern about this plan because he felt that the integrity of the Blackbaud system would be questioned.  Mr. Fisher stated that he understands the concern about duplicating the Armor transactions into the Blackbaud system.  Since there is no confidence in the financial statements that are being generated from the Armor system, why go through and re-invent the process to input into the Blackbaud system?  Mr. Fisher stated that the differences between the chart of accounts are the exact reason why he feels it is important that the Armor system be corrected before we implement the Blackbaud system.  Reta Jones asked Mr. Fisher why he feels that that is important.  Mr. Fisher stated that the integrity of the financial statements from two years ago when compared with the financial statements from the Blackbaud system should show some degree of consistency.  Reta Jones stated that the 1999/2000 information has already been audited.  If we use the audited figures for base-line input into the Blackbaud system there should be no questions regarding credibility.   Mr. Fisher stated that if we go through the financial statements and we see that it is presented one way in the Armor system, and we are unable to see this type of presentation in the Blackbaud system it becomes difficult.  Reta Jones stated that this is not a concern if the Blackbaud system is starting at the beginning of a fiscal year.   Mr. Fisher stated that even if you start at the beginning of a fiscal year there should be some degree of confidence in the beginning balances.  Reta Jones stated that she agrees and that is why she is proposing that we take the data through June 30, 1999 and reconcile it.  This only requires 3 to 4 months of data to reconcile under the old system instead of 16 months of data.  Mr. Fisher stated that if NMSVH wants the Blackbaud system up and running as of March 1, 2001 there is still 12 to 13 months of activity that has to be accounted for.  Reta Jones stated that it would be re-entered into Blackbaud.  Mr. Fisher expressed concern about not having a basis of comparison through the Armor system.  Reta Jones stated that we have audited financial statements.  We will know if we are close, we will know what the balance sheet accounts are, and we know what the revenue is.  The only thing that we are worried about is whether we have the expenses in the right categories.  Right now we do not have the confidence that they are in the correct categories in the Armor system.   Retha Coburn stated that we have confidence in the Armor system information through 1999.  Margie Macias stated that the financial data through June 2000 would be reconciled through Armor by December 22, 2000.  Reta Jones asked if the data is going to be transferred from the Armor system to the Blackbaud system?  Is this data going to be converted?  Mr. Fisher stated that that is correct.  The construction process that is currently underway is ratification of the chart of accounts for Blackbaud.  As this is done a mapping document will be prepared that essentially takes the chart of accounts out of the Armor system and identifies exactly what account those transactions are going to go to in the Blackbaud system.  This serves two purposes, first to facilitate the conversion, and second to provide a mapping document or transition document.  Reta Jones stated that she knows that the transactions and the accounting for the transactions by cost center is not anywhere near what is wanted from the Blackbaud system.  We are not going to be able to do a conversion from account to account.  Mr. Fisher stated that we could take the accounts out of the Armor system and create them as beginning balances which is all done on the general ledger side.  There will not be any correlation to what is going to be created in the sub-ledgers.  The general ledger accounts will at least have the beginning balances in the Blackbaud system that tie directly to the ending balances from the Armor system.  Whatever adjustments that we want to make to allocate them across the appropriate cost centers can be made at that time.  Reta Jones stated that there is a big difference between converting transactions and converting balances.  She asked Mr. Fisher if he is talking about converting transactions or converting balances?  Mr. Fisher stated that he is talking about converting transactions at this point.  But we can just as easily do that with the balances.  Reta Jones stated that she feels it would be much better to convert the balances.  She stated that we do not issue comparative financial statements so the work to convert transactions may be a waste of time and effort.  Mr. Fisher stated that if we go through the mapping process and identify the accounts, we could actually take the budgeting information, or at least some of it, and bring that into the Blackbaud system.  At the very least we can massage it so that we can get it to the point where it becomes useful and reliable information.  Reta Jones stated that we did not have true reliance on the budget.  If we did all that process and started July 1, 2000 and entered the current fiscal year, through Blackbaud, we would have the entire fiscal year activity in the Blackbaud system.  Mr. Fisher stated that if he understands correctly, we are advocating removing the transactions from the prior year because there is no need to generate comparative financial statements.  We are advocating entering the beginning balances as of July 1, 2000.  And recording the transactions themselves in the Blackbaud system as opposed to doing any type of translation or conversion.   Reta Jones stated that that is correct.  We have audited numbers.  We will know how close we are compared to audit as of June 30, 2000.  Mr. Fisher asked how much confidence there is in the audited numbers and their correlation to the Armor account number structure?  Can we take the audited financial statement that has been published and translate it directly to the regular accounts that are defined in the Armor system?  Reta Jones stated that we could get an adjusted trial balance out of our auditor that is based on the Armor account structure.  The auditor took Armor and posted audit adjustments.  Mr. Fisher asked if the cash balance was reconciled through June 30, 2000?  Reta Jones stated that the cash balance would be reconciled through June 30. 2000.  All of the balance sheet accounts will have been reconciled as of June 30, 2000.  Mr. Fisher stated that he understands the desires of NMSVH.  His focus has been to ensure that the integrity of the accounting data, whether it is in the Armor system or the Blackbaud system is as assured of as possible.  Mr. Fisher stated that in his view it is always better to correct where we are before moving forward.  If the Board and administration is stating that they do not see a value in bringing the Armor system to a correct balance then the only issue that we are dealing with is training.  Making sure that everyone is well trained and well equipped to go in and enter the transactions into the Blackbaud system.  Reta Jones stated that she does not want to keep the Armor system up and running through February 2001 and switch to the Blackbaud system March 2001.  She feels that it is important, for the integrity of the NMSVH financial system, to shorten the time-line and get Blackbaud implemented as soon as possible.  Mr. Fisher stated that given the information that has been provided at this meeting, and knowing the concerns of the Board, he cannot argue with desires to expedite implementation.  Reta Jones asked if the implementation plans expressed at this meeting are workable?  Mr. Fisher stated that they are certainly workable.  As long as we identify the beginning balances and grab the transactional details.  Mr. Fisher stated that the only thing that changes in the proposal is the exception of no historical transactions earlier than July 1, 2000.  Reta Jones stated that she does not feel that there needs to be any historical information in Blackbaud.  Mr. Fisher stated that if we want to be up and running as of March 1, 2001 then we grab the beginning balances as of February 28, 2001.  Reta Jones stated that that is not correct.  We are picking it up as of July 1, 2000 but there does not need to be transactional detail prior to July 1, 2000.  Mr. Fisher stated that he understands.  He asked if there would be transactional detail after July 1, 2000?  Reta Jones stated that that is correct.  We bring the balances over as of June 30, 2000, and start entering transactions as of July 1, 2001 and balance within Blackbaud.  At the end of this physical year all of the current year transactions will be under one system.  Reta Jones asked what this implementation plan does to the time-line?  Mr. Fisher stated that it shortens the time-line as long as we can get beginning balances as of June 30, 2000 then we can take those balances and begin working immediately in the Blackbaud system.  Reta Jones stated that it is her understanding that as of December 22, 2000 we will have June 30, 2000 balances.  Mr. Fisher stated that given this information all that is left is to complete work on the chart of accounts.  He is scheduled to be on campus January 8, 2001 and will assist with finalizing the chart of accounts.   If the beginning balances are available then the accounts and beginning balances can be setup as of January 11, 2001.  From that point forward it is just a matter of mapping the transactions from July 1, 2000 through December 2000. Mr. Fisher stated that in January he will assist in getting the vendors into the system, the customers into the accounts receivable system, and identify all beginning balances as of July 1, 2000.  From that point all transaction entries will be done by the NMSVH staff.   Reta Jones stated that she understands that during Mr. Fisher’s visit in January 2001 he will be ready to resolve the charter of accounts, and that vendor and customer files will already be setup.  Then it is a matter of ensuring that everything is ready to go and going back and entering July 2000 transactions starting January 10th, 2001.  Mr. Fisher stated that that is correct.  This shortens the length of the initial needs assessment dramatically.  Dereld Quillin asked what effect this revised plan would have on the Blackbaud service contract?  Mr. Fisher stated that he would come to NMSVH in January 2001 and that would be the only scheduled visit on the service contract.  This would require 3 days on site, and 2 remote days.  Reta Jones asked some questions regarding the chart of accounts, specifically regarding the flexibility of the account number structure.  Mr. Fisher stated the Blackbaud chart of accounts structure is not table driven but is a string that functions through the assignment of unique ID’s.  Modification of these strings once they are put into place is very difficult.  Reta Jones and Mr. Fisher continued their discussion regarding the specifics of the chart of accounts utilized by Blackbaud.  Reta Jones asked if the chart of accounts has to remain as large and detailed as presented in the Board packet.  Mr. Fisher stated that it is his hope that the NMSVH Finance Department has been reviewing the chart of accounts and making notes on what account relationships are not needed.  Once identified, unnecessary information in the chart of accounts can be removed.  Reta Jones asked what type of financial statements could be generated by cost center.  Mr. Fisher stated that the system could generate balance sheets, income statements, and any other financial statements that the school might need.  Reta Jones asked if budget-to-actuals statements by cost center could be generated?  Mr. Fisher stated that budget-to-actuals by cost center could also be generated.  Reta Jones asked what was being done in terms of GASB-35, which is the new reporting module for colleges, universities, and institutions of higher learning?  Mr. Fisher stated that at the present nothing is being done about GASB-35.  Mr. Fisher stated that he would conduct research to determine if GASB-35 is an issue.  Reta Jones asked if Blackbaud does governmentals?  Mr. Fisher stated that they do not.  In the three years that he has been with Blackbaud he has not implemented a single governmental client.  Reta Jones stated that she thinks, through this discussion, that NMSVH has a more acceptable time frame for Blackbaud implementation.  She would like to see the final chart of accounts after the work in January 2001.  She would also like to see samples of reports that can be generated using the cost accounting portion of the software.  Mr. Fisher stated that after the accounts and beginning balances are input he would generate some sample reports for review by Reta Jones.  Reta Jones stated that she would like to see financial statements that duplicate the audit report and budget reports.  President Stryker asked if the Board had any further questions.  No other questions were asked.  President Stryker stated that it is her understanding that Superintendent Jennings and the Finance Department will be updating the implementation time-line and chart of accounts in January 2001.  Mr. Fisher stated that he is planning to be on campus on January 8 through 10, 2001, followed by two days of documentation work to ensure that an acceptable deliverable is provided to NMSVH.  Dereld Quillin stated that he would revise the time-line and provide a copy to Mr. Fisher.  Superintendent Jennings provided an update on the status of the Armor reorganization in preparation for Blackbaud input.  As of December 14, 2000 all accounts payable posting is complete through June 30, 2000; all payroll posting is complete through March 31, 2000; all receipts have been posted through June 30, 2000.  Updates and bank reconciliation for March, April, May, and June 1999 have been balanced, reconciled, updated, and closed.  The 1998/1999 school year finances have been officially closed.  July 1999 has been balanced, reconciled, updated, and closed.  Journal entries have been prepared for August, September, and October 1999 and will be posted.  The goal is to balance, reconcile, update, and close through December 1999 by the close of business, December 15, 2000.  Preparations have begun to enter posting for the student trust general ledger.  The Information Systems branch has setup an audit reconciliation file for the student trust.  The student trust general ledger posting should not take too much time as the activity is minimal.  Reta Jones stated that she knows that this has been a lot of hard work and a lot of commitment.  She thanked all of the Finance Department staff, as well as the Superintendent for their hard work and commitment.  Reta Jones requested that a spreadsheet report be prepared showing the auditors adjusted trial balances for June 30, 2000 compared to what we are showing for balances, including the differences.  This needs to include all accounts.  Joe Salazar asked if the implementation plan that was discussed during this meeting would change the total amount of expenditure to Blackbaud for their implementation support?  Reta Jones stated that this revised implementation plan would result in a net savings of approximately $15,000.00.  

H. Increases to the 2001/2002 Budget.

Superintendent Jennings stated that it was her hope to present a recommendation to the Board on increases to the 2001/2002 budget.  However, she stated that she does not feel comfortable making these recommendations at this time due to the work that is still underway on the Armor system cleanup and Blackbaud implementation.  The Board has been provided with a spreadsheet that provides budgetary information to the Board and the NMSVH Department Directors so that they know their spending trends for the 2000/2001 school year.  Superintendent Jennings stated that once the chart of accounts is input into the Blackbaud system in January 2001 we would be able to generate a good operational budget.  

I. Manpower Study.

Mr. Jim Huge, by telephone,  provided the Board with a review of the manpower study progress and reviewed his report on outsourcing.  While the report on outsourcing did not contain specific recommendations, it provided the administration and Board of Regents with the necessary tools for future outsourcing decisions.  Included with the outsourcing information was a listing of the pros and cons of outsourcing by specific departments, which were addressed by Mr. Huge.  Mr. Huge stated that one area of concern when considering outsourcing is the limited professional resources available in the Alamogordo area.  Mr. Huge made the following general recommendations regarding outsourcing;  1) outsource payroll immediately; 2) do not do any additional outsourcing immediately due to the uniqueness of NMSVH, lack of competitive suppliers, staff disruption without large cost benefit, new staff within Finance Department, and lack of experience managing multiple outsourcing operations, 3) consider outsourcing annually on a department by department basis as conditions change, 4) aggressively pursue shared services arrangements with other agencies, and 5) continue to look for efficiencies throughout the school.  Katherine Ingold stated that from past experience she knows that contracting for skilled and unskilled labor is possible in the Alamogordo area.  Mr. Huge stated that if we explore shared services that information would be important.  Mr. Huge stated that one area of concern with outsourcing is the loss of control of campus access by contractor employees.  Another concern is that contractors will come to perform services when they schedule them.  Sometimes this can interfere with the educational and recreational activities of the students.  Katherine Ingold stated that the time that services are performed can be controlled through contract implementation.  Mr. Huge stated that this type of control can be easy for a large organization.  He is just concerned that we may not be a large enough organization to effectively implement these types of controls.  The contract for services would need to be very specific and tightly controlled.  Jim Salas asked if Mr. Huge would be addressing other components of the manpower study?  Mr. Huge stated that by the end of the year he will have the entire manpower report to the NMSVH Administration and Board of Regents.  This will include a comparison of what the other schools are doing,  their ratio per student, their recommendations on manpower.  The report will also contain recommendations on combined services within our organization.  The report will contain a cost comparison by department, with comparisons with other like schools.  Mr. Huge stated that it is his hope that NMSVH will have the full report narrative and data before the first of the year.  Reta Jones asked Mr. Huge if his report would contain any recommendations as they relate to the NMSVH staffing?  Mr. Huge stated that his report will contain some recommendations, but a lot of the recommendations that are in the report are already being done.  There will be some additional recommendations where NMSVH can do some combination of job descriptions that will enable NMSVH to get by with fewer staff.  The Board thanked Mr. Huge for his telephone participation in this meeting.

X.
Executive Session – 

UPON A MOTION by Reta Jones, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 2:22 p.m. Friday, December 15, 2000, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, and Superintendent Evaluation.  Roll call vote:  Jim Salas – aye, Reta Jones – aye, Joe Salazar – aye, Katherine Ingold – aye, Donna Stryker – aye.   Present in the Executive Session will be members of the Board of Regents, Superintendent Dianna Jennings, Veronica Gallegos, Mr. Jim Huge participating via telephone.  

UPON A MOTION by Reta Jones, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 4:21 p.m., Friday, December 15, 2000 where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, and Superintendent Evaluation.  Roll Call Vote:  Jim Salas – aye, Reta Jones – aye, Joe Salazar – aye, Katherine Ingold – aye, Donna Stryker – aye.

UPON A MOTION by Reta Jones, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to have NMSVH offer a 2.5 year contract to Mrs. Dianna Jennings as Superintendent of NMSVH and personally congratulated her for the accomplishments that she has made as the interim director.  In addition to the 2.5 year contract the Board of Regents authorizes the payment of a $5,000.00 contract signing bonus to Mrs. Jennings upon her acceptance of the position of Superintendent of NMSVH.    (carried unanimously)

XI.
Adjournment

UPON A MOTION by Joe Salazar, the Board moved to adjourn.
Meeting Adjourned at 4:46 p.m., Friday, December 15, 2000

(Approved 15 Jan 2001)


(Approved 15 Jan 2001)
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